
 HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 13TH JULY 2015 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Glenn Berry (Chairman), Cllr David Mole, Cllr George Siely, Cllr Kirsty Ritchie, Cllr Thomas Love, Cllr Robert Fleming, Cllr Sue Stockton, Cllr Jan Newall
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

12 members of the public

1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cubitt Siely had sent his apologies.  
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. None
3. To agree the minutes of the meetings of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 11th May and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
The Chairman had spoken with Simon Briggs at NCC Highways who had confirmed that the Parish Council could be responsible for it’s own hedge / verge trimming under delegated authority.  Simon had informed the Chairman that he would come back to him with the figures which NCC would be able to give the Parish to manage their own hedge / verge trimming.  Mr Love highlighted that Defra’s new laws on hedge trimming is that this shouldn’t be undertaken unless necessary on the grounds of Highway safety.
4. Reports

The Chairman’s report. The Chairman apologized for not noting at the previous Parish Council meeting that Mr Clive Stockton was no longer on the Parish Council.  The Chairman thanked him, in his absence, for his many years of service to the village.  Mr Stockton had served on the Parish Council for around 18 years.  The Clerk to write to Mr Stockton.  
The Chairman also thanked Mr Love for arranging for the bank in the car park to be cut

The Chairman also recorded his thanks to Rosemary Munday and Leonie Hughes for their immense amount of hard work and energy on the new playspace, which is a credit to them both

The Chairman explained that the rocks had not been moved yet as NNDC were being held up by having to wait for permission from the MMO regarding some last archeological issues.  He also noted that when NNDC did undertake this work they would need to have a compound on the picnic area.  The Council asked The Clerk to contact Rob Goodliffe at NNDC to ask if it would be worthwhile for the Parish Council to write to the MMO to explain that by having to make NNDC wait for final approval they would push the work into the summer holidays, which would impact on car park income.

The Chairman also explained that the Parish Council finances had become much more complex as a result of the car park and the playspace and other projects and that he was in agreement with the Clerk that the Council should employ the services of a professional internal auditor to look through the accounts at the half year.  The Council AGREED this and the Clerk estimated that this would cost something in the region of £70

4.2 District and County Councillor reports: 
District Councillor Lee Walker had not attended the meeting.  County Councillor Eric Seward updated the Council on the Citizens Advice Bureau.  He explained that the tender for advice services throughout Norfolk would be going out during the following week and there would be a new contract in place on the 1st of January 2016.  He also noted that NCC currently had a funding gap of around £100 million and would be asking all departments to look at a reduction of spend of 25%.  This would be simply in order to scope out the repercussions of working at 75% of current spend.  Cty Cllr Seward explained that inevitably adult social services would always cost more as the population increased.  
Mr Love asked if there would still be a North Walsham CAB office after the new tender was in place.  Mr Seward could not confirm this, but hoped that there would still be a presence in North Walsham

4.3 Police report.  
The PCSO had apologised that she would be unable to attend the meeting due to her shift pattern, but had written to the Clerk to say that the police had had 7 crimes reported from the area since the last meeting:  1 common assault, domestic related, 1 theft of garden sculpture from Doggetts Lane, 1 harassment, 1 public order incident, a threat to kill and two instances of common assault (both incidents at the same location).  The PCSO had also noted that the new priorities were: crime prevention at Poplar Farm campsite, Waxham, to tackle anti social behaviour at the new playground at Happisburgh and speeding in Ludham

4.4 Car Park report.  
The Chairman noted that the car park was running well.  He explained that there had been some concern over the closing time of the toilet block.  The Parish Council AGREED that the toilet block should be closed at 8pm during the summer months, and at dusk during other months.  The Chairman would laminate some signs to this effect.  
The Chairman noted that the bins were currently only 660 litres each – he suggested that the Parish Council ask NNDC to provide the Council with 1100 litre bins instead, with a fortnightly collection as usual.  This would involve additional costs of £2 per lift and an extra £2 on the hire of the bin.  This was AGREED

The Chairman also noted that there was an issue with the dog waste bin having been full on the car park the previous day (Sunday).  The Parish Council AGREED that the Clerk could arrange for a sign to go up in the car park beside the dog waste bin asking people to use the normal litter bin if the dog waste bin was full.  The Chairman also identified that the bank had been strimmed along the pathway

4.5 Pavilion and Playingfield report. 
Kirsty Ritchie informed the Council that the Pavilion and Playingfield Trust had recently held a meeting and that everything was running smoothly.  She explained that there was a broken pane of glass on the pavilion as a result of a stone flicked up whilst strimming, which the committee had decided to leave for the season.
4.6 Allotments report
George Siely reported that some allotment tenants were not looking after their allotments properly, which was unfair on the other tenants.  Mr Siely would ask the Clerk to write letters accordingly
4.7 Wenn Evans Centre report
David Mole explained the financial position of the Wenn Evans centre.  He also noted that the committee had received 3 quotations for the new floor.  All the quotations were somewhere in the region of £5000. The Hall would need to be closed for a week to lay the new flooring.  The Committee would go and see some flooring examples of where floors had been in place for 2 or 3 years.  
Robert Fleming asked if the Wenn Evans Centre committee had considered the possibility of having photovoltaic cells on the roof of the building.  Robert Fleming agreed to research this

4.1 Playspace report (by Rosemary Munday)
· The equipment has been installed by NGF.

· The post installation inspection by David Bracey ILAM Dip was completed on 24.06.15 and the play space passed with no recommendations.  The report includes a risk assessment evaluation.  Risk assessment scores are rated 1 – 21+ with 1 being very low risk and 21+ being unacceptable ‘remove or immobilise’.  The play space scored between 2 – very low risk (monitor) and 5 (low risk monitor and take reasonable action if possible).

· The play space was opened for use following the inspection as it was felt children would climb over the fence to access the equipment if the gates were closed.  

· There is still some work to complete:  

· Seeding the grass mounds (which Cllr Berry has kindly offered to do);

· Installing the two seats that have been purchased;

· Installing the signage; 

· Purchase and plant the trees, although this won’t be done until after November to take advantage of the optimum planting time;

· Spray the clover, although this won’t be done until later in the year. 

· Rosemary had liaised earlier in the year with Jane Bailey who represents the companies from the Bacton Gas Terminal site (Shell Exploration, Interconnector, Perenco and National Grid) and they kindly agreed to pay for a set of chin-up bars.  One of the four payments has been transferred to the bank account and Rosemary will send thank you letters as the other three are received. 

· The school were approached regarding children producing artwork for the signage and this has been incorporated into the main sign and also used for the ‘no dogs’ sign.  Graham and Mark from Catseye Press at Cart Gap have very kindly offered to print the signs at cost as it is a community project.

· One accident has occurred where a little girl tripped and head butted the bottom of the tunnel slide.  An ice-pack and TLC were supplied by the café on Beach Road.  Paul Munday attended the play space immediately after Rosemary received the phone call and the girl’s father explained what had happened.  The slide did not cause the accident but the impact caused a section of resin to split leaving a sharp edge.  Remedial repairs were undertaken at the time and NGF contacted the same day.  The split resin was due to a manufacturing fault that could not have been foreseen and a replacement slide section was manufactured and has now been installed.

· We had an issue with plastic nut covers that kept coming off of the tunnel slide joints and these have now been replaced by NGF with stainless steel dome head nuts.

· The trade bin has been moved near to the kissing-gate and the smaller bin has been placed at the toilet block end of the car park.  At the inspection David Bracey confirmed a bin outside the play space was acceptable and the location would only need to be revisited if we found the area was suffering from litter, although to date there has been very little.

· The equipment has been included on the Parish Council’s insurance.

· Jo (Parish Clerk) suggested contacting the Duchess of Cambridge as a possible person to open the area given that they live in Norfolk and have a young family.  Rosemary to action now the equipment has been installed and passed.  Once we have a response Rosemary and Leonie will plan the official opening event.

· Rosemary is inspecting the play space each morning and Cllr Mole has kindly agreed to do this when she is away.  A written log is being kept, which demonstrates evidence that the Parish Council is undertaking its responsibilities in maintaining a safe play area. 

· The project has remained within its budget and the outstanding jobs/purchases have been allowed for.

Following the report Robert Fleming requested that the residents at the end of Beach Road are invited to the opening.  This was confirmed
The Chairman again thanked Rosemary Munday and colleagues for their hard work in putting together the playspace.  

4.2 Neighbourhood planning

Robert Fleming had circulated a report to Councillors.  He recommended that the Parish Council should go for designated status.  This would mean that the Parish Council had designated the area for a Neighbourhood Plan.  This was AGREED as a short term measure.  Robert Fleming explained that if the Parish Council does put a neighbourhood plan in place the village can then choose where development goes.  He went on to explain that designated status secures the funding if and when the Parish Council decide to go ahead with a neighbourhood plan.  
Robert Fleming also reported on the school in his role as link governor.  The School had held their AGM on 6/7/15 and Amanda Sands had resigned after many years as Chairman.  Lucy Shires had taken over as Chairman, with Amanda Sands as Vice Chairman, with two new foundation governors.  The School had also held a very successful open day.  The School had also received donations for equipment from within the village.  
5. Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters (at 8.20pm)
Various members of the public and Councillors noted that there continued to be parking issues during school open and closing times
A member of the public noted that there were some issues with the lack of verge cutting around 40 Coronation Close.  The Clerk would contact Highways
A member of the public noted that the ramp seemed a little dangerous as the clay was very slippery.  The Chairman said that he would look into this.  Robert Fleming said that NNDC normally top dress the ramp and have not done so on this occasion.  

It was noted that there is a dead tree on the triangle of grass near Coronation Close.  George Siely noted that he had in the past replanted a tree on that spot and that he would plant another one to dissuade rats 

Rosemary Munday noted that it would be ideal for NNDC to extend the post and rail a little further down the ramp.  She also noted that there were some bolts sticking up on the car park.  The Chairman said that he would deal with this again

A member of the public asked if, when the rock is realigned and parts of the beach are closed, there will be signage at Ostend.  The Clerk would speak with Rob Goodliffe about this.

Reconvene the meeting (8.30pm)
6. Agenda items

6.1. The Clerk had circulated the following policies, which were AGREED by the Parish Council


6.1.1. Equal opportunities policy

6.1.2. Complaints procedure policy

6.1.3. Training policy

Freedom of information policy was reviewed and confirmed in January 2015

Child Protection policy was reviewed and confirmed in 2014

6.2. To discuss the successful Parish Partnership Grant for a speed indicator sign.  The Parish Council had welcomed Olly from Westcotec, who had made a presentation regarding the SAM2 signs.  The Parish Council, after discussion, agreed that a SAM2 sign should be purchased.  The Clerk to liaise with villagers to ensure that there are sufficient volunteers to effectively manage the sign, and to contact Westcotec and Norfolk County Council to arrange the purchase 
6.3. To confirm the fixed asset register.  The Chairman and Jan Newall to come back to the Clerk with additional items such as Wenn Evans kitchen and a new valuation for the Wenn Evans centre itself

6.4. To confirm the receipt of risk assessments for the Wenn Evans Centre, the Pavilion and Playing field and the Allotments.  The Clerk explained that all these risk assessments had been reviewed or updated as necessary.  Noted 
6.5. To discuss a donation to Happisburgh Cricket Club to assist with an all-weather surface.  This item was not discussed as the Cricket Club was not represented
6.6. To note the receipt of the Internal Audit report.  Noted
6.7. To highlight councillor training dates – 8th and 15th October.  Aylsham Care Trust.  7pm to 9pm.  Noted
6.8. To agree Councillor committees.  This was agreed.  Thomas Love requested that a further list be circulated at the next meeting with all members of committees / trusts in the village
6.9. To discuss opening and closing times for the car park.  See item 4.4 above.
6.10. Review Nat West bank mandate as to who can sign.  The Chairman explained that the mandate needed to be changed as Clive Stockton needed to be removed and another Councillor should be added (in addition to the existing signatories Glenn Berry and George Siely)  Sue Stockton was AGREED as a bank signatory.  The Chairman and the Clerk would arrange this.  
7. Financial Matters

The following receipts were noted:
Receipt of £281.78 recycling credit from NNDC (before bottle banks changed to Berryman)

NNDC.  Receipt of precept grant.  £242

The following cheques were authorised and signed:
7.1. PC Account.  Chq no 626.  Norwich Camping.  Benches for playspace.  £1206 inc £201 VAT

7.2. PC Account.  Chq no 627.  S137 donation.  Happisburgh CoastWatch.  £200.  Interim donation until decision made regarding the toilet block at Cart Gap

7.3. PC Account.  Chq no 628.  United resource management.  Glass recycling.  £17.28

7.4. PC Account.  Chq no 629.  David Bracey play inspection.  £300 inc £50 VAT

7.5. PC Account.  Chq no 630.  Glenn Berry.  Keys for Wenn Evans.  £15

7.6. PC Account.  Chq no 631.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £551.52 
7.7. PC Account.  Chq no 632.  RJ Coulthard.  Wenn Evans signage and P&P signage.  £570
7.8. PC Account.  Chq no 633.  Zurich insurance.  Play equipment.  £277.99
7.9. PC Account.  Chq no 634. NGF Play.  Re-write cheque for main works. £20053.32 inc £3342.22 VAT.  
7.10. PC Account.  Chq no 635.  S137 donation.  Happisburgh Craft Club.  £76

7.11. PC Account.  Chq no 636.  SIM.  Cutting and strimming May and June.  £180

7.12. PC Account.  Chq no 637.  Matthew Williams Digger Hire Ltd.  Ground works at playspace.  £8307.59 inc £1384.60 

VAT

7.13. PC Account.  Chq no 638.  NGF Play.  Chin-up bars.  £636 inc £106 VAT 

7.14. CP Account.   Chq no 76.  PHS.  Sanitary waste disposal.  £77.06 inc £12.84 VAT

7.15. CP Account.  Chq no 77.  Glenn Berry.  Taps.  £75.98 inc VAT £12.66

7.16. CP Account.  Chq no 78.  Mr R Cornell.  Car Park work July.  £717.50

7.17. CP Account.  Chq no 79.  Mr R Cornell.  Car Park work August.  £697.50

7.18. CP Account.  Chq no 80.  Katharine Yuill.  Car Park work May, June.  £216.70

7.19. CP Account.  Chq no 81.  Glenn Berry.  Keys cut for Car Park.  £25.40

7.20. CP Account.  Chq no 83.  SIM.  Cut and strim at car park x 3.  £450

7.21. CP Account.  Chq no 84.  Parish Council account.  Donation as agreed £10,000 for Playspace

8. Planning applications  

8.1. NNDC.  PF/15/0707.  Yenga, 1 Barton Lane.  Demolition of existing dwelling and erection of a replacement dwelling.  No comment made by Parish Council
8.2. NNDC.  PF/15/0599.  RNLI, Cart Gap Road.  Retention of temporary lifeboat station.  No comment made by Parish Council
8.3. PF/15/0885.  Boundary Cottage, Grub Street.  Erection of garden room extension and separate residential annex.  No comment

9. Planning decisions noted
9.1. APP/Y260/W/14/2228049.  The Planning Inspectorate.  Land at North Walsham Road.  Appeal decision: the appeal is allowed and planning permission is granted for the relocation of Manor Caravan Park, comprising 134 static caravans, 60 touring caravan pitches and camping area, and office/warden accommodation, to include new access to site and new wash block building and landscaping in accordance with the terms of the application ref PF/14/0120, dated 30th January.  Noted
10. Items for the Parish News

None
11. Correspondence and Circulars for information and action
11.1. Norfolk and Suffolk 4 x 4 response.  Thank you letter for S137 Donation.  Noted

11.2. North Norfolk Community Transport.  Thank you letter for S137 Donation.  Noted

11.3. CAB.  Thank you letter for S137 Donation.  Noted

11.4. Environment Agency.  Eccles repairs to groynes.  Noted

11.5. NCC.  Letter to Parish Councils with schools with 105 or fewer pupils on roll within the Parish.  Noted

11.6. Section 137 expenditure limit.  £7.36 per elector.  The Chairman explained that this meant that Parish Council donations could not exceed £7.36 per elector within the parish.  Noted

11.7. NNDC.  Rob Goodliffe.  Timescale for rock realignment: mid-July.  This had been covered in the Chairman’s report, above

12. Any other business
12.1. Thomas Love agreed to research the feasibility of the Parish Council taking over the Cart Gap toilet block.  Thomas Love noted that, whilst he enormously valued the extremely hard work which the Chairman and other put in on behalf of the village, he was keen that they should not ‘burn out’ and that measures be put in place to ensure that the car park and other aspects of the Parish Council work is managed on a more long term, commercial level.  
12.2. Robert Fleming voiced his concerns at the pipes which were currently sticking out of the cliff on the caravan park site.  He believed that the planning permission for the caravan park relocation should be conditional on the owners leaving the existing site (both overground and underground) in a tidy and neat fashion.  The Chairman said that he felt that the site would be cleared as expected, especially as it is an SSSI area.  It was AGREED that the Clerk would write to Gary Linder to ensure that he had considered these underground pipes and to confirm that they would be removed in a safe and tidy manner

12.3. The Chairman also noted that the Parish Council needed to consider what they would want to happen to the land which would be left by the caravan park – perhaps it would be an open space for recreation.  Thomas Love wondered if the parish could gain from the land and that they could perhaps incorporate it into the neighbourhood plan
13.  Date of next meeting – Monday 14th September 2015
The meeting closed at 9.45 pm  
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